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2. INFORMATION

Contents

2.1
This report contains the following information to assist the Executive in its deliberations:

	Section
	Content



	2
	Background – including the report to Council on 6th July 2011


	3
	The Council’s present policy position


	4
	Asset management information



	5
	Planning issues


	6
	A response to the  issues raised by the Petitioners 
· Environment / Tailby Meadow

· Schools Provision

· Sports Facilities

· New Desborough Leisure Centre

· Centre Management / contract issues
· The Hawthorns – future use
· Desborough Community Development Trust – Business Case


	7
	Customer consultation and impact



	8
	The Way Forward


	9
	Financial Resource Implications



	10
	Human Resource Implications



	11
	Legal Implications



	12
	Recommendations





Background
2.2
At the Council meeting on 6th July 2011 a petition containing 3,660 signatures was presented on behalf of the Desborough Community Development Trust (DCDT) and the Desborough Town Council (DTC). The issue raised was: 

“We the undersigned call upon Kettering Borough Council to reverse their decision to demolish the Hawthorns Leisure Centre in the fast growing town of Desborough (thus destroying without replacing the squash and the tennis courts, skateboard park, football pitches, community room and bar) and transfer it to us to manage as a community resource complementary of the phase-planned but long delayed and lesser facility at The Grange.”
2.3
The information provided to the Council contained the full history of the site and all relevant information to inform the debate.  The report is attached at Appendix A.   
2.4
Prior to the Council meeting, the DCDT circulated an information pack to all Councillors.  Section 7 of this report sets out factual information in response to issues raised by the DCDT upon which there is disagreement.
2.5
The presentation made by Mr Greg Warden on behalf of the petitioners is attached at Appendix B.
2.6
The draft Council minute following the debate on the petition is set out below:

	Council 6th July 2011
Deputations And Petitions


Dealing with Petitions: The Hawthorns Leisure Centre, Desborough

Draft Minute 11.C.29

Council congratulated Mr Warden on the amount of work undertaken by the petition organisers in collecting the signatures and developing the business plan and thanked him for his attendance and presentation.

                                                                                                                                                                                                          In discussion, members made the following points:-

· The Council fully understood the reasons why the people of Desborough wanted local facilities

· The matter had been discussed on several occasions by the Executive Committee and therefore it seemed logical for the petition to be referred back to the Executive

· This issue dated back to the adoption of the Local Plan in 1995 when the original vision for Desborough was outlined
· There were concerns about contractual issues and the Council's liabilities if the Hawthorns was retained, and the proposed report to the Executive should cover these issues

· The number of signatories to the petition showed the strength of feeling in Desborough

· The sale of the site would generate money that could be used for the benefit of the whole Borough

It was proposed by Councillor Wiley, seconded by Councillor Dearing and subsequently unanimously
RESOLVED
that the petition be referred to the Council's Executive Committee.




3.
THE COUNCIL’S PRESENT POLICY POSITION
3.1
The issues which have guided the Council’s policy position were summarised in the Council papers (Appendix A).   The Executive last considered the Hawthorns on 17th November 2010 and the minute is set out below.
Executive Committee 17th November 2010

Asset management – The Hawthorns

RESOLVED that:-

(i)
the Hawthorns Leisure Centre be closed only when the new Desborough Leisure Centre is opened; and

(ii)
a development brief be produced for potential uses of the site that optimise the asset value and developer contributions for local community infrastructure.

Speakers: Mr Robert Orr, Desborough Community Development Trust, Ms Paula Holmes, Desborough Community Development Trust, Cllr Pamela Goodman, Desborough Town Council

Decision No. 10.EX.63

Relevant considerations for the decision were that significant operational and financial issues for this preferred approach included (but were not limited to): -

· The site has a significant value.   There would be a Capital receipt for the sale of land with the benefit of planning permission for residential development. Current value is £400,000 an acre for developable land subject to no adverse conditions.  Given a 8.62 acre site, that presents a notional value of around £3.5 million pounds

· Funding for a Trust to purchase and manage a facility is not identified – nor has the possible level of the purchase price or annual running costs been identified.

· There is no proven need for two leisure centres in Desborough  

· If the Hawthorns is retained,  its uses are likely to compete with those at the new Desborough Leisure Centre

· Parkwood Leisure has priced for a leisure contract based on only one leisure centre in Desborough – as such there could be a contractual claim upon the Council

· The Council has a statutory duty to ensure that it obtains ‘best value’ for its assets – although this cannot be quantified at the present time it is doubtful whether this would result.

· A more viable and appropriate alternative could be that the site could contribute to the requirement of the Borough for a Five Year Housing Land Supply
4.
ASSET MANAGEMENT INFORMATION

4.1 The site has a significant value, and a capital receipt from the sale of the land could be in the region of £3.5m, based on recent land sales in the area, which could be put towards, for example, achieving some of the Council’s priorities for regenerating town centres. 
4.2 The Council has a policy of not automatically hypothecating the receipts from land sales towards the geographic area that generated them or towards any function that the asset previously served.  
4.3 The emerging Localism Bill and the Big Society agenda encourage the establishment of community trusts under the ‘community right to challenge’ and the ‘community right to buy assets of community value’.  Whilst the landscape for the development of community trusts is becoming clearer, there is no suggestion that councils should transfer or lease assets to community trusts at below market value. 
4.4 The Council has a statutory duty to ensure that it obtains best value for its assets, and transfer of the land would either have to be done at value, or a persuasive case would need to be made for transfer at some other value. 

5.
PLANNING CONSIDERATIONS
5.1 Following the Executive decision on 17th November 2010, work has been undertaken to assess the development capacity of the site.  In summary it is considered that, in principle, redevelopment of the site for residential use is acceptable in planning terms. 
5.2 Based on the Core Spatial Strategy – (housing requirements, completions and commitments) there are currently 755 dwellings still to be accommodated within Desborough (based on end of March 2011 figures). The current parameter figures for the Hawthorns site are 105 – 122 dwellings. Drainage issues that were highlighted at the time of the Strategic Housing Land Assessment have now been resolved. New schemes will need to show how they will contribute to the regeneration of Desborough town centre.  Any new housing scheme could potentially contribute towards community facilities for the location.
5.3 The requirement to have a continuous 5 year housing land supply is a material consideration as the local planning authority cannot currently demonstrate a 5 year housing land supply.  Development of the site would count towards the council’s five year land supply.
5.4 In regards to open space and outdoor sport, any planning application for the site will need to demonstrate that the existing facility is being relocated and improved to meet the needs of the new and existing community.
5.5 As the site is located adjacent to the Tailby Meadow Local Nature Reserve (LNR) the treatment of the southern boundary of the site will be a key element of design and measures taken to minimise any impact on the LNR.

6.
A RESPONSE TO THE ISSUES RAISED BY THE PETITIONERS

6.1
Environment / Tailby Meadow
6.1.1 Concern has been raised by the DCDT that development of the site will damage a rare habitat as the site is located adjacent to the Tailby Meadow Local Nature Reserve (LNR). 
6.1.2 Core Spatial Strategy Planning Policy 5 (GI) will apply to any planning application that is submitted.  Initial pre application advice is that given the site’s relationship with the Ise Valley Sub-Regional Green Infrastructure (GI) Corridor and Tailby Meadow, opportunities to deliver net gain in GI and biodiversity exist.  Links to these areas to the south into open countryside will be important as will links to the town centre.  
6.1.3 The treatment of the southern boundary of the site will be a key element of design and measures taken to minimise any impact on the LNR.
6.2
Schools Provision
6.2.1
DCDT have raised the issue about schools provision and that if the Hawthorns is closed,  what facilities will the local schools use for field sports, football, cricket? The information from Parkwood Leisure is that there is only occasional use of the Hawthorns by local schools for one off events and that there are no regular schools bookings.  There will be an additional junior pitch provided as part of phase 1 which would be available for schools in any case.
6.3
Sports Facilities
6.3.1 DCDT argues that there is a need for two leisure centres as the town's population continues to grow. 
6.3.2 In 2005 when the Executive confirmed its decision to secure the replacement leisure centre, it considered the findings of an independent report by into leisure need. The report had been commissioned to complete a comprehensive market appraisal because of the planned increase in the population by 30-35% over the 10 year period to 2015 to in excess of 10,000. The findings did not support the need to change the policy for the extent of provision of a dry facility. The leisure needs analysis indicated an historic over–provision of dry facilities in Desborough. 
6.3.3 The Councils Sports Facility Strategy which was adopted by the Executive on 6th April 2011 following a full and inclusive consultation which including Sport England, also confirms the need for a replacement leisure centre for Desborough as the Hawthorns is at the end of its life.

6.4
New Desborough Leisure Centre - Comparison of Facilities
6.4.1 The new Desborough Leisure Centre is under construction and will be ready for use later this year - after a fit out and the transfer of the service by Parkwood Leisure to the new building.  
6.4.2 The table below describes the facilities that will be available in the new Desborough Leisure Centre Phases 1 and 2 compared with the existing Hawthorns Centre.
	New Desborough Leisure Centre
	Phase 1
	Phase 2
	Hawthorns Leisure Centre

	Provided through the Section 106
	
	
	

	Full 4 court sports hall


	Full 4 court sports hall
	
	3/4 court sports hall,

	25 health and fitness stations


	26 health and fitness stations – 125 sq m.
	
	26 health and fitness stations – 103 sq m.

	2 squash courts


	
	2 squash courts
	2 squash courts

	Separate changing accommodation for leisure centre, outside pitches and disability.
	Male, female and disabled  changing rooms with showers serving the sports hall and fitness suite
	Additional leisure centre changing rooms and changing rooms with showers  for customers using outside pitches
	Shared changing rooms for centre and outside pitches. 
No disability changing areas.

	Reception Area


	Reception Area
	
	Reception Area

	Flexible activity/meeting room
	
	Flexible activity/meeting room – 173 sq m.
	Social Area and bar

	Storage Areas
	Storage Areas
	Additional Storage Areas
	Storage areas

	Car park
	Car park – 47 spaces
	Car Park -Additional  29 spaces
	Car park – 54 spaces

	Two tarmac tennis courts
	See Multi Use Games Area below
	
	Tarmac area for tennis which is used for other sports

	Planning Condition

	
	
	

	Neighbourhood Equipped Area for Play
	Neighbourhood Equipped Area for Play – BMX track, half pipe, grind rail, box
	
	Area occupied by DYAG as a skate park.

	Local Equipped Area for Play

	Children’s Play Area
	
	None

	Provided by the Borough Council 

	
	
	

	2 football pitches

	2 junior football pitches 
	
	1 junior grassed pitch

	Multi Use Games Area 
	Multi Use Games Area with a significantly upgraded surface costing an additional £38,212 provided by Kettering Borough Council to accommodate football, basketball and tennis.
	
	


6.4.3
Therefore, when Phase 1 opens later this year there will be the following improvements over and above the facilities presently available at the Hawthorns:
· a  4 court badminton hall in comparison with the current 3/4 courts
· changing room for customers with disabilities
· 26 health and fitness stations in a fitness suite which is 20% larger than that at the Hawthorns
· a multi use games area with an upgraded surface to accommodate football, basketball and tennis. The upgrade has been provided by the Borough Council at an additional cost of £38,212
Additionally,

· Two junior football pitches will be provided by the Borough Council at the Desborough Leisure Centre.  Kettering Borough Council are currently carrying out grounds maintenance to the area.  It is estimated that the pitches will be ready for use for the 2012 season.  

·  The planning condition for the new Desborough Leisure Centre requires the developer to provide a Neighbourhood Equipped Area for Play (NEAP) and a Local Equipped Area for Play (LEAP). The developer’s current proposal for the NEAP is to provide a ½ pipe, box ramp, grind rail and dirt BMX track. There is no LEAP at the Hawthorns. These two outdoor facilities are under construction and should be completed later this year as they are part of Phase 1
6.4.4 The DCDT maintain that the skate park located at the Hawthorns is built to national standards and is superior to that proposed at the new Desborough Leisure Centre, however, members should note that at the beginning of August 2011, council officers advised that four out of the six ramps were in a dangerous condition and recommended that they should not be used. Desborough Youth Action Group was advised that If immediate repairs could not be made or the ramps isolated from use, then closure of the park should be considered. The ramps continue to be in need of repair 

6.4.5 The facilities that will follow in Phase 2 include the squash courts. Phase 2 will also provide more enhancements in comparison with the Hawthorns: 
· separate changing accommodation for outside pitches;  
· a flexible activity / meeting room 173 square metres in lieu of the bar area; 
· an extension to the car park bringing the total to 76 spaces.  
6.4.6 Parkwood leisure report that the Desborough Squash Club do not regularly use the centre, the main usage is causal use. There is an average of 14 persons using the courts daily. 
6.4.7 KBC presently subsidises squash provision within the Borough. Arena Sports at Kettering Conference Centre provide 4 public squash courts.  There is currently spare capacity available at the Arena Sports squash courts.
6.4.8 There is currently no start date for Phase 2. Assuming that the funding is dependent on negotiating S106 monies, it may not be complete for some years.   The current estimated costs of Phase 2 are circa £1.2m.
6.5
Centre Management / Contract issues
6.5.1 The DCDT have argued that the Hawthorns has been under funded and under resourced for several years and that the present management have not fully utilised the building to its full potential.
6.5.2 Clearly, with the existing council policy being to close the centre this year, it would not have been good value for money to maintain the building to a standard beyond its planned life expectancy.  
6.5.3 Parkwood Leisure has fulfilled the requirements of the contract. As a result of the planned transfer to new facilities, major investment has not been considered for the building and its ancillary facilities. Only repairs and renewals to enable the facility to be maintained to a safe and operational level are carried out by landlord and tenant. Monthly meetings between Kettering Borough Council and Parkwood Leisure enable all issues and solutions to be discussed and the way forward agreed. 
6.5.4 Should the Executive agree to keep the Hawthorns Centre open as leisure and community facility once Phase 1 of the new leisure centre is open and operated by Parkwood Leisure, the proposed use will be in direct competition with the new Desborough Leisure Centre.
6.5.5  External legal advice received for the Council is that should the Council support an independent charitable trust to run the existing facility after the new Desborough Leisure Centre is operational; this could reasonably cause contractual complications for the current leisure management contract.
6.6

The Hawthorns – future uses
6.6.1 The DCDT has emphasised the need for the Hawthorns to remain open as a community facility as well as a sporting facility.  
6.6.2 Existing plans for a community centre in Desborough identify the preferred location as being in the town centre.  In November 2010, the Executive invited the Desborough Town Council to explore the delivery of a community facility in Desborough utilising a similar approach to that used successfully in Burton Latimer.  This option is still open for exploration.
6.6.3 This approach would be funded in part by S106 contributions and the Town Council could use its precepting powers to generate a funding mechanism to assist in running and set up costs.  To date this option has not been formally taken forward, although there are potential locations within the town centre which could be developed in this way which may provide the town with a facility which would be more suited than the Hawthorns.  The Council continues to secure S106 contributions from major developments within Desborough to fund a community centre.
6.7
DCDT Business Plan
6.7.1
Desborough Community Development Trust has provided a copy of its Business Plan 2010/11 – 2013/14. To achieve its vision its proposed strategic aims and activity are:
· Consult and communicate with residents and stakeholders

· Enable the provision of community facilities

· Ensure sustainable town centre regeneration.
6.7.2 The Business Plan includes the Governance Structure of a Board of Trustees which includes some or all of the following: residents of Desborough, voluntary, community and faith groups, businesses, and other members approved at the discretion of the Trustees. The Trust has a Trust Director, and is built on the enthusiasm and qualities of the people connected with it.
6.7.3 The Hawthorns Steering Group which is part of the Trust has developed a Business Plan 2011/12 – 2013/14 for the Hawthorns. 
6.7.4 The DCDT recognise that the borough council cannot afford to subsidise two leisure centres in Desborough and the group’s proposal is for the Hawthorns to stay open as a self-financing and sustainable operation.   Volunteers are seen to be crucial in running and managing the centre. Staff would be appointed when resources were available and two full time roles have been identified: The Centre Manager and a Deputy Centre Manager. 
6.7.5 To date, officers have not entered into dialogue with the DCDT regarding the viability of the business plan, however, initial thoughts are that there may be a significant underestimation of set up and running costs such as leasing / loan repayments, rates, insurances and other utilities costs.

6.7.6 Should members decide to keep the Hawthorns open with the DCDT involved in its management, more detailed discussions regarding the business plan will be necessary, to better understand the proposals and ensure viability and sustainability.
7.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
7.1
Recent consultation and research has taken been carried out in respect of football and squash. 


Football

7.2
Mini Football
Desborough Town Junior Football Club are part of the Weetabix Youth League. They report that Under 11’s are catered for at North Park, Kettering. This centre is managed by the Weetabix Youth League at weekends during the football season. 

There is no requirement for Under 11’s by the club in Desborough.

7.3
Youth Football
7.3.1
Desborough Town Junior Football Club are part of the Weetabix Youth League. They currently use one junior pitch at Hawthorns Leisure Centre. The centre does not have external changing accommodation. The club do not use the existing multi use games area or indoor sports hall for training. The surface of the multi use games area is poor.

7.3.2
Discussions have taken place with Steve Perry the Chair of the Club.  The Club are committed to moving to the new centre. They require two grassed pitches to cater for 11-13’s and 14-16’s. The Council will work closely with Steve Perry in respect of pitch sizes and the quality of the grassed pitches. The club will continue to use the existing grassed pitch at the Hawthorns Leisure Centre until the new pitches are ready at the new centre.

7.3.3
The Club will have access to the new indoor sports hall and the new multi use games area for training purposes. 

7.3.4
The long term vision for the club is to have their own club house near the pitches but have agreed that the focus at this time is the successful delivery of the two junior grassed pitches at the new leisure centre and that the clubhouse is a future discussion item.

7.3.5
Steve Perry has confirmed that two grassed junior pitches will be sufficient for youth football in the town. This takes into account the proposed population growth.
The net extra provision of one grassed junior pitch will be sufficient for Desborough

7.4
Squash
7.4.1
Parkwood Leisure report that the Desborough Squash Club do not regularly 
use the centre for matches. The main usage is causal use which may include members of the squash club.  Casual use is Monday-Sunday 5 pm to 10 pm with an average of 14 sessions per evening over two courts.
7.4.2

There is other squash provision within the Borough. Arena Sports at Kettering Conference Centre is subsidised by KBC and provide 4 public squash courts. Squash casual users are advised to telephone 1 week ahead of proposed use to book a court as they are allocated on a first come, first served basis. Block bookings take priority.  There are also two squash courts at Kettering Rugby Club which are available for use.  The Squash Chairman, Nick Hawkes has confirmed that he would welcome new members into the club.
8.
THE WAY FORWARD
8.1
Since the Executive considered this issue in November 2010, nothing has changed apart from the Council’s financial position – which has become more challenging due to the reduced level of central government grant.  Whilst the authority is delivering a balanced budget – all expenditure must be very carefully considered and priorities clearly defined and adhered to, in order to continue to contain budget pressures.
8.2
Should the Executive wish to reconsider the present policy position, further development of the available options will be necessary.
8.3
The Executive may wish to consider whether it would be beneficial to undertake public consultation in Desborough to outline the Council’s approach and clarify the situation regarding the provision of facilities in Phases 1 and 2 of the new Desborough Leisure Centre.  
 9.
FINANCIAL RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS
9.1
The Council’s MTFS Guiding Principles includes the following principle:

‘d)
When setting the Capital Programme, consideration is given to allocating capital resources to schemes that are beneficial to the Council’s overall revenue budget position’
9.2
The Council’s Budget Containment Strategy contains the following principle:

"3.
Where a function is transferred to another provider, the Council leaves all service-provision discussions, including any top-up funding, with the new provider."
9.3

The Council has a policy of not automatically hypothecating the receipts from land sales towards the geographic area that generated them or towards any function that the asset previously served.  

9.4
The capital receipt for the Hawthorns site is likely to be in the region of £3.5m.  The estimated cost of Phase 2 of the new Desborough Leisure Centre is £1.2m.
9.5
There will be ongoing revenue implications if the Hawthorns is kept open beyond the completion of Phase 1 of the new Leisure Centre, together with any unquantifiable contractual obligation to Parkwood Leisure.
9.6
The DCDT Business plan would need to be resilience tested if their proposal is to be pursued.
10. 
HUMAN RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS

None

11.
LEGAL IMPLICATIONS
11.1
The Council has a duty to achieve best value from the use of its assets.

11.2
There may be contractual complications with the existing leisure management contract if the Hawthorns is keep open beyond the opening of Phase 1.
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16 Mar 2005

1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





The purpose of the report is to provide information to the Executive in order for them to reconsider the future use of the Hawthorns Leisure Centre and its environs, following the decision of the Council on 6th July 2011.





12.	RECOMMENDATIONS





	That the Executive considers whether to:





	(i)	Reconsider its present policy position and / or 





	(ii)	Enter into further dialogue with interested parties














